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A. AGENDA ITEMS 
  1. Keene Pride - Request for Community Funded Event Status - 2024 Pride 

Festival 
    Resolution R-2012-19: Council Policy - Community Event Funding 
  2. 2024 Energy Expo Event Sponsorship - Energy and Climate Committee 
  3. Accept Federal Funding For Airport Capital Project - Airport Director 
  4. Marlboro Street Corridor Project - Design Change Order #3 
  5. Capital Improvement Plan - City Manager 
    
B. MORE TIME ITEMS 
    
  NON PUBLIC SESSION 
    
  ADJOURNMENT 
 
 

Page 1 of 20



Page 2 of 20



Page 3 of 20



Page 4 of 20



Page 5 of 20



Page 6 of 20



Page 7 of 20



Page 8 of 20



Page 9 of 20



Page 10 of 20



Page 11 of 20



Page 12 of 20



Page 13 of 20



Page 14 of 20



 

CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #A.2. 

 
     
Meeting Date: February 8, 2024 
    
To: Mayor and Keene City Council 
    
From: Mari Brunner, Senior Planner 
    
Through: Jesse Rounds, Community Development Director 
     
Subject: 2024 Energy Expo Event Sponsorship - Energy and Climate Committee 
     
  
Council Action: 
In City Council February 1, 2024. 
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee. 
  
Recommendation: 
At the request of the Monadnock Sustainability Hub, the Energy and Climate Committee 
recommends the City Council consider sponsorship, in terms of waiving any permit fees and access 
to City facilities, of the 2024 Energy Expo event, to be scheduled in the fall of 2024.  
  
Attachments: 
None 
  
Background: 
At the January 3, 2024 meeting of the Energy and Climate Committee, the committee voted to 
recommend that City Council sponsor an event on behalf of the Monadnock Sustainability Hub. 
Included below is an excerpt from the draft minutes of the meeting where this item was discussed. 
 
"Chair Luse shared that the education and outreach workgroup discussed supporting an energy fair 
that Ms. Ann Shedd is here to talk about. Before she talked, he explained that the workgroup had 
discussed the effort that goes into Keene Energy week and the return of investment on that and has 
decided that they are not going to do a Keene Energy week this year and instead they will put their 
energy into supporting other events and showing up at other events like Earth Day. Ann Shedd has 
proposed collaborating with the sustainability hub and others to do an energy fair. The workgroup is 
recommending that the committee sponsor, cosponsor and collaborate with them on that project. 
Chair Luse then opened the floor to Ms. Ann Shedd. 
  
She explained that she was a former member of this committee back during the years that the City 
adopted its 100% energy sustainability goals and the energy plan. She commented on how good it 
was to see those plans being implemented now. 
  
She shared that she came to the committee as a member of the board of the Monadnock 
Sustainability Hub, which Nora Hanke is program manager of. They have been interested in 
expanding their existing EV expos, which they have been doing since 2018. They do the expos twice 
a year on Earth Day and again in the fall. Last year, they explored the idea of expanding from just the 
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EV focus to a clean energy fair explaining that those have happened in other parts of the country.  
  
Ms. Hanke and one other board member visited energy fairs at a couple of different scales in 
Vermont and in the fall, they did their first launch of a clean energy fair in Peterborough. It was a 
collaborative effort with the Peterborough Renewable Energy Plan (PREP), which is their 
Implementation Committee for their energy plan. Both the tub and PREP were actively involved in the 
planning for the event but with a long-range picture of alternating between Peterborough and Keene 
over the next several years.  
  
The attendance was two hundred people. They had counters for those entering the event, but there 
were people who came to the outside EV expo but did not go inside to the eighteen 
vendors/exhibitors representing weatherization, heat pump contractors, solar contractors, non-profits 
and even one geothermal company. Exhibitors had follow-up surveys with an almost 50% 
return.  There were twenty-five new leads for home visits for heat pump installations made. In terms 
of impact, she believed it was well-attended and resulted in the active pursuit of progress in clean 
energy in the region. 
  
She came to the committee asking for the committee’s cosponsorship of an event to be planned for 
this fall. This committee has cosponsored several other events, such as some of the EV expos. 
Having the sponsorship gives extra credibility to the public and may help grease the wheels of any 
city processes in terms of getting permits. She stated they would be delighted if the committee was 
interested at a minimum in cosponsoring the event.  
  
Beyond that, in terms of active engagement of the committee, she welcomed interested parties to 
participate and said there are a couple of specific touch points where it might be helpful. The venues 
in Keene that have been considered thus far include the airport, which does not have a big indoor 
space and has a limitation in terms of having space for the vendors. Other than that, they could tie in 
tours of the solar facility at the end of the airport, where there is plenty of parking, and room to do the 
EV test drives, and potentially an electric lawn care event. There is a nice model for that in Vermont, 
where they bring in both commercial and residential scale lawn care equipment with vendors. She 
believed there was a lot of potential at this location with some concern about the indoor space 
limitation. 
  
The Blastos Room at 350 Marlborough has also been considered. The very first expo was held there 
and has potential. The Rec Center is also an option. 
  
Chair Luse recognized Councilor Ormerod, who said the airport in currently working on a marketing 
plan.  Tents can also be erected at that location, which is a benefit. He suggested connecting with 
Mr. David Hickling. 
  
Ms. Shedd said when she spoke to Mr. Hickling in the spring, one of the limitations was for any non-
aviation use of the airport, he needs approval from the State Department of Transportation and from 
the Federal Aviation Administration, which he said may be a lengthy process. One exciting potential 
tie-in that he is excited about is that there is an electric aviation company in Burlington, Vt.  called 
Beta Technologies that has been producing and flying a vertical take-off and landing and 
conventional take-off electric vehicle. They have started installing charging stations strategically 
around the country. If he could lure them into coming to that event, she thought it would draw in more 
people and make it an aviation-related event. If the airport is in consideration, the time needs to be 
pinned down. She has been trying to obtain the date of the business expo so as not to coincide with 
that. Vendors were charged a pittance, and considerably less than what is charged for the home 
show in the spring or for the Chamber’s business expo.  
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Chair Luse and Ms. Duffy asked for clarification on what cosponsoring means. It is not financial 
assistance, the Energy and Climate Committee would provide support with volunteers, and it 
provides access to city resources like places to have the event signage, etc.  
  
Ms. Brunner added that there are some limitations to that. In the past, the committee would co-
sponsor events, then we took that as the city co-sponsoring, which is not the case. If desired, the 
Council can certainly be asked for a formal cosponsorship, which would provide the highest level of 
access and waive any sort of fees. Committee sponsorship would be more in the form of promotion, 
volunteers, and things along those lines.  
  
Ms. Shedd asked if there is a potential that this committee could vote to cosponsor and make a 
recommendation to the Council. She added that the MSH budget will get voted on in a couple of 
weeks, but they have allotted $5,000.00. They have also been doing private fundraising. She noted 
that the 5,000 under-represents what was spent on the event last fall, but we may be able to up the 
fees for vendors and recruit more commercial sponsors to underwrite the cost of the event. She said 
the biggest single cost was running an ad on NPR, which was surprisingly expensive.  
  
Chair Luse said it sounds like they have a motion. Councilor Lake made a motion to cosponsor the 
2024 Energy Expo event and make a recommendation to the City Council to sponsor on behalf of the 
city. Paul Roth seconded the motion. With no discussion and all in favor, the motion was approved.  
  
Ms. Shedd thanked the committee and said they would be in touch as soon as they clarified the date 
of the business expo. They offered to keep everyone in the loop about conversations with Mr. 
Hickling and about the potential to use the airport as an event site." 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #A.3. 

 
     
Meeting Date: February 8, 2024 
    
To: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee  
    
From: David Hickling, Airport Director 
    
Through: Elizabeth Dragon, City Manager 
     
Subject: Accept Federal Funding For Airport Capital Project - Airport Director 
     
  
Recommendation: 
That the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be 
authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a grant for up to the amount of 
$2,767,767 from the Federal Aviation Administration Airport Improvement Program. 
  
Attachments: 
None  
  
Background: 
The Airport CIP included a project to make improvements to the primary taxiway that included 
extending the taxiway to the full length of the primary runway and rehabilitating the existing taxiway 
areas. In December of 2021 the city was offered a grant to complete this project through FAA AIP 
funding which was based on a bid received earlier that year. Unfortunately, due to delays in receiving 
the funding, escalating costs of construction projects resulted in the lowest bidder exercising their 
option to withdraw their bid. As a result, the associated grant offer was no longer valid. 
 
The Airport has since revised the bid specs and rebid the project and new grant application was 
submitted based on the new bid. We are now anticipating a grant offer based on that application. 
Based on this funding, the project cost breakdown will be as follows: 
 
F.A.A. A.I.P. Grant:            $2,767,767 
State D.O.T. Grant:           $153,765 
Local Share:                     $153,765 
Total Project Cost:            $3,075,297 
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CITY OF KEENE 
NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
ITEM #A.4. 

 
     
Meeting Date: February 8, 2024 
    
To: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee  
    
From: Donald Lussier, City Engineer 
    
Through: Elizabeth Dragon, City Manager 
     
Subject: Marlboro Street Corridor Project - Design Change Order #3 
     
  
Recommendation: 
Move that the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be 
authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute an engineering services Change 
Order with DuBois & King for additional services required for the design of the Marlboro Street 
Corridor Project for an amount not to exceed $20,000. Funding to come from the Marlboro Street 
Corridor Project (75J0018B). 
  
Attachments: 
None  
  
Background: 
In 2019 the City was awarded a Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) grant (80% Federal cost 
share) to rebuild Marlboro Street between Main Street and Eastern Avenue as a complete street. The 
project scope includes providing dedicated bike lanes, traffic-calming measures, final paving, 
sidewalk and crosswalk improvements, and a multi-use trail connection between Marlboro Street and 
the Cheshire Rail Trail. 
 
In February 2019 the City entered into a contract with Dubois & King, Inc. to complete the design of 
the grant-funded work. In 2023, as the City finalized the design trail connection through the public 
works complex along the western boundary of the site, we identified several issues with the original 
alignment. We determined that revising the alignment to follow the western face of the public works 
building would offer several advantages, including: 

• Reduce impacts to mature vegetation along the western boundary of the site and the slope 
along the existing Cheshire Rail Trail. 

• Eliminate impacts to private property along the western boundary of the site (parcel currently 
owned by HCS). 

• Lower the risk to wetland resources along the western boundary of the site. 
• Reduce costs due to less earthwork needed to construct the ramp to reach the Cheshire Rail 

Trail, fewer lighting fixtures, and re-use of concrete sidewalk areas in good condition. 
• Improved accessibility for the ramp to reach the Cheshire Rail Trail. 
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The revised trail connector alignment will be better for trail users and City staff. Although the overall 
project will see a cost reduction, there are design costs associated with this change. This includes 
effort to revise the construction plans and specifications, revision of the project environmental 
documents, and updates to the project quantity tabulation and cost estimate. The total cost of these 
changes may be up to $20,000, based on the initial proposal received from the consultant.  Due to 
the elimination of the easement acquisition along the western boundary of the site, we expect this 
change to be schedule-neutral. We plan to advertise the project for construction in the spring for 
summer 2024 construction. 
 
Because the TAP grant is only for construction, this design change order will be 100% funded by the 
City. There are sufficient funds in the Marlboro Street Corridor Improvements Project (75J0018B) to 
cover the current request. Depending on bid pricing, there is the potential for future requests to revise 
the project construction budget.  
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